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Minutes of the Corporation Meeting

held on Tuesday 4th July 2017
BT5, Sussex Rural Business Centre, Plumpton College
Present: 
Stan Stanier (Chair), David Evans (Vice Chair), Jeremy Kerswell (Principal), John Moore-Bick, Claudette Atkinson (Academic Staff Governor), Nathalie Boyd (Support Staff Governor), Julie Dougill, Suzanne Craig
In attendance:
David Stokes (Vice Principal), Chris Knell (Director of Finance), James Hibbert (Deputy Principal), Laura Holt (Clerk to the Corporation)
Apologies: 
     Bill Pepper, Tom Walker, Howard Wood, Jeff Trunkfield, Mike Atkinson, John 


     Evans and Sally Kinsey
Meeting commenced:
5.00pm

	Minute no.
	
	Action by whom
	Action by when

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/32
	Welcome
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and apologies were received from Bill Pepper, Tom Walker, Howard Wood, Jeff Trunkfield, Mike Atkinson, John Evans and Sally Kinsey.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/33
	Minutes of Last Meeting and Matters arising
The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th March 2017 were approved as an accurate record of the meeting and signed by the Chair.  The matters arising report was noted.
Corporation approved the following recommendations via written procedure in April 2017:
Agreed:

1. Sparsholt, Chichester, Berkshire College of Agriculture, Plumpton and Guildford Colleges to establish a land based and agri-food skills research, intelligence and communication network that systematically gathers and shares skills intelligence between the 5 colleges.

2. Sparsholt, Chichester, Berkshire College of Agriculture, Plumpton and Guildford Colleges to support the development of a level 4 trailblazer apprenticeship in land based management and higher level agri-tech skills to meet the southern region’s employers’ needs.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/34
	Minutes and Recommendations of Committee Meetings

The Corporation noted the minutes of the committee meetings held since the last meeting of the Corporation.  Members considered an executive summary of the key issues discussed by each committee.

The recommendations of each committee were considered by the Corporation:

Agreed:

1. To appoint Leeni Lear as a Governor

2. Leeni Lear to join the Academic Committee

3. To appoint Tim Laker as a Governor

4. To appoint Elizabeth Buchanan as a College Ambassador subject to her agreement.
5. Mike Atkinson to withdraw from the Staff Appeals Committee.

6. Julie Dougill and Sally Kinsey to join the Staff Appeals Committee (co-share membership)

7. No changes to be made to the terms of reference for the Search Committee
8. To Approve the Environmental Policy

9. To note the Audit and Assurance programme

10. To approve the amended Terms of Reference for the Audit Committee
11. The Principal, David Stokes and Clerk to be awarded 1% pay increase in line with the rest of the staff body, to be backdated to 1st February 2017.
12. Working capital facility of £1m to be arranged with Sancus Finance

Letter of Undertaking and Promissory Notes

Extract from the Minutes of a Meeting of the Board of Directors of Plumpton College (“the Company”) held at Plumpton College on Tuesday 4th July 2017.

It was reported to the meeting that from time to time the Company intended to recommend to certain of its suppliers (referred to in this Minute as “our Supplier/s”) that they become members of Sancus Finance Invoice Trading (“Sancus Finance”). In becoming a user of the Sancus Finance receivables trading platform our Supplier/s will benefit from accelerated payment of invoices which relate to sales of goods and/or services to the Company (each such debt being a “Supplier Receivable”).

As a condition of our Supplier/s being accepted for membership of Sancus Finance the Company has agreed to provide to Sancus Finance (or Belvedere Security Limited (as security trustee)) Promissory Notes in relation to each and every Supplier Receivable which is auctioned over the Sancus Finance receivables trading platform, and in support of such Promissory Notes the Company is required to execute a Letter of Undertaking in the form produced to the Meeting. After due and careful consideration of all the circumstances, and on being satisfied that it is for the benefit of the Company, and in the interests of the Company for the purposes of carrying on its business, to enter into the Letter of Undertaking, it was resolved that the terms of the Letter of Undertaking be approved.

Consequently, it was resolved that any one or more director be authorised:

· to execute any Promissory Note, certificate or other document required to be executed by the Company in relation to any Supplier Receivable;

· to agree any amendments to the form of any Promissory Note; 

· on behalf of the Company to execute the Letter of Undertaking and all certificates, notices, letters and other documents required to be executed by the Company as a condition of the continued membership of the Supplier as a member of Sancus Finance, in each case in such manner or form as such director may in his or her absolute discretion think fit.

Set out below are the signatures of the directors authorised to sign, countersign and issue Promissory Notes on behalf of the Company or its subsidiary companies:

.................................

[ Principal ]

.........................

Signature

.................................

[ Finance Director ]

.........................

Signature

It was further resolved that the Clerk to the Corporation be authorised to furnish Sancus Finance with a certified copy of this minute.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/35
	Annual Operating Plan 16/17 June update and Risk Register
Members noted the above reports.  The Principal is pleased with progress given the number of priorities.  Most of the items RAG rated amber are in hand and a number of items will be completed prior to the summer break.  Items RAG rated red are being reviewed, a different approach may be needed for some items.  A handful of items will roll over to the Annual Operating Plan for 17/18.
Governors asked what actions were being taken to improve progression from FE to HE.

The Principal advised that a paper was presented to Academic Committee last week regarding HE Strategy, quality improvement, and developing existing products.  Becky Taylor (Curriculum Manager: HE Research and Scholarship) has had a very productive development meeting with HE programme Managers this week.  Funding has been secured to appoint a Programme Manager for HE Agriculture to develop HE provision.  
The Chair congratulated staff on progress made.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/36
	Strategic Plan 2017-2024 and Annual Operating Plan 2017/18
The Annual Operating Plan for 2017/18 will be circulated by e-mail for comments.

The Principal thanked the governors for their input into the Strategic Plan in workshops earlier in the year.  Staff and Student consultations had also taken place.
Governors asked how Equality and Diversity was captured within the Strategic Plan?  The Principal advised that Equality and Diversity would be an area of focus for next year and would be captured within the objectives which sit under the Strategic Aims.

Discussion also took place regarding operating environmentally.  It was agreed that this could be achieved through objectives and targets.
Approved:

The Corporation approved the Strategic Plan 2017-24
The Strategic Plan will be launched at the staff conference in August.  
	JK
	Jul 17

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/37
	Principals Report
The Principal paid tribute to SMT and the staff body, he is proud of what they have achieved this year.

The Principal reported that staff turnover has remained at a high level throughout the year, although this again has largely been managed and as a result of the continued raising of expectations. It is anticipated that these levels will reduce significantly, and in line with sector averages going into next academic year.
A new staff records system will be implemented in 2017/18 which will allow more detailed analysis of management information.
The complaints log was noted.  Governors asked for a sense of whether the number of complaints was more or less than last year and whether the complaints were of a serious nature.  The Principal advised that historical data was not available to provide trends.  There were three main areas of complaint:

· High Needs – High expectations from parents.  There is a high retention rate for this cohort.

· HE provision delivery

· Animal Management – There has been a significant change in staffing.

The Deputy Principal advised that SMT had become more accessible to students this year with the introduction of student forums.  Three complaints were received directly following a student forum, in the past these complaints may not have been received.
The Principal advised that the combined redundancy and settlement costs for 2016/17 were approximately £60k for 9 members of staff.  Discussion took place regarding whether this should be listed as an exceptional item in the Statutory Accounts.  It was agreed that whilst it was not material in value, it was material by nature.  It was agreed that it would be discussed with the Auditors.
Discussion took place regarding a staff well-being survey and it was agreed that a staff well-being survey would be completed in2017/18.

It was agreed that staff complaints would be included within the complaints report for 2017/18.
Governors asked whether the college was working with Unions.  The Principal advised that he and Sarah Jeffers had worked with two Unions this year, where Unions had represented individual members of staff.  The college has made attempts to formalise working arrangements with Unions, unfortunately the Unions are not engaging with the college.  The college have developed relationships with the staff representatives of the Unions and have seen the benefit of regular meetings.  Unions will not disclose the number of members they have, it is thought that less than 15% of the workforce are members of a Union.
	CP
JK
JK
	Summer 17

2017/18
Jul 18

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/38
	SAR and Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) – Executive summary
Members noted the above reports.  The Vice Principal reported significant progress had been made this year.  The gap between achievement of groups of disadvantaged students and the main student body was narrowing.

Governors asked if Ofsted were to walk through the door tomorrow, would the college be judged to be good?  The Principal advised that he believed that the college would be judged good, based on the judgements made by Stewart Jacksons on his monitoring visits.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/39
	Finance report
Members noted the Finance report for period 10.  Circulated in advance of the meeting.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/40
	Budget 2017-18 and 3 year financial forecast
Members reviewed the Budget for 17/18 and 3 year financial forecast in conjunction with the Financial Planning Checklist provided by the ESFA.
The Finance Director outlined the key points in an executive summary including:

· £18.5m turnover in 17/18 increasing by £500k in the following two years.

· 2% contingency in 17/18, with increasing contingency in 18/19 and 19/20 to allow for the greater level of uncertainty in financial planning the further into the future we look
· 5% surplus (ESFA guidelines 3-5%)
· Minimum cash reserves of one month’s payroll will be achieved by April 18

· If the budget is achieved the ESFA financial rating will be good for 2017/18 and outstanding in 2018/19 and 2019/20
Governors asked whether Farm subsidies had been included within the budget.  The Finance Director advised that farm subsidies were known for 17/18.  If subsidies were removed, there would be an impact on the budget for 2018/19 and 2019/20.  The Farm Manager would be required to revisit the budget if the subsidies were removed.  SMT have confidence in the Farm Manager, who produced an accountancy grade budget for the farm.
The Farm will achieve a break even position at the end of year three.  Discussion took place regarding the rationale for not including academic income in the farm.  In the interests of clarity and accountability, financial income has not been included.  The farm needs to be a financially viable operation.

Members considered the recommendation from Finance and General Purpose’s committee recommend to approve the Budget 2017-18 and 3 year financial forecast.

Approved:  The Corporation approved the Budget for 2017-18 and 3 Year Financial Forecast.
Resource Fund

For 2017/18 a resource fund of £250k has been established.  The current resource bid process identified 73 projects worth over £1m.  All bids are subject to business cases with links to student outcomes achieved, however this has highlighted investment needs across the college to maintain and improve the site.  The current expectation is that the resource fund will be split 50/50% between:

· Revenue spend on maintenance and minor work

· Capital spend on improvement and development works

A capital plan will follow during 2017/18 financial year.  A rolling capital replacement cycle will be achieved within 3 years as part of the 7 year strategic plan which should mitigate the need to hold a resource fund for capital items beyond 2019/20
Approved: The Corporation approved the Capital Allocation 
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/41
	Estates Development
The Deputy Principal presented a paper outlining works planned over the summer period.
The Deputy Principal gave an update on the Stanmer Park project which is currently on track.  The college is currently negotiating an agreement with Brighton and Hove County Council.  The college is investing in capacity to ensure the success of this sizable project.  A Grounds and Gardens Manager has been appointed and the college is currently advertising for a Project Manager.  
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/42
	Governance
Members discussed an alternative model of governance which proposes collapsing Academic Committee and F&GP Committee into more frequent Corporation meetings.
Governors were in support of the proposal which would give governors a greater understanding of the college, prevent missing information from academic/F&GP committee, allow more strategic discussions and provide more joined up thinking.

There have been some in depth discussions at Academic Committee this year and governors were keen to ensure that this level of discussion was not lost.  It was agreed that careful agenda planning would be required to ensure that meetings were smarter not longer.  It was also agreed that task and finish groups would be set up to monitor key areas e.g. HE and the Stanmer Park Project.
Discussion took place regarding the need to review reporting style and to align SMT and governor reporting.  Governors were keen to ensure that not too much of SMT time is spent preparing papers for governors.

Agreed

Academic Committee and Finance and General Purposes committee to be dissolved and the number of Corporation meetings increased.
It was agreed that the new model of governance would be implemented in the Autumn term.

It was agreed that an external reviewer would review the new model of governance to measure its impact.
	Clerk 

Clerk 
	Summer 17

Summer 18

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/43
	Policies
Members reviewed the paper outlining changes to the policies and agreed in principle the changes outlined.  Following consultation with staff the full policies will be circulated for approval via written procedure.
	Clerk 
	Aug 17

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1617/44
	Any other business
John Moore-Bick announced that Plumpton College's The Dean Blush has won a Gold medal in the Champagne and Sparkling Wine World Championships 2017.

The Principal advised that this is the first batch of sparkling wine that has been made entirely on site. Our undergraduate students, under the supervision of the vineyard instructor Tom Newham, and winemaker Sarah Midgley, were responsible for producing this winning wine from start to finish.  The grapes are grown in the College vineyard and the wine is made in our commercial winery, within the Plumpton Wine Centre.
On behalf of SMT, the Principal thanked governors for their time and contribution they have made to the college this year, for their openness and for asking the right questions at the right time.  Governors have played a significant role in what has been achieved this year.
	
	

	
	
	
	


Meeting closed 6.30pm
Signature………………………………………………..…(Chair)

Date……………………………………
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